NORTH  ESSEX  LOCAL  MEDICAL  COMMITTEE

Minutes of the Annual General Meeting 
held on Thursday 9th May 2024
 at 2:15pm via Teams
PRESENT:

Dr J Hodgkinson    (Chair)
  Dr J Booth    (Vice Chair)

 
Drs Ahmed, Ali, Casey, Chowhan, Dabas, Field, Hooper, Killy, Maskara, Melamed, Omar, Parekh, Raja, Roberts, Tiwari, Lt Col Tredget, Mrs Pedder and Mr Fuller.
IN ATTENDANCE:
Eyituoyo Edun

Lead Business Analyst

Stephen Gallagher
Head of Data & Business Intelligence


Mia Pham

Interim Programme Manager
PART ONE
The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting and, having established that there were no matters to be taken in part Two, proceeded with the agenda.  
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence had been received from Drs Balmer, Bhatti and Gunatillake.  
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS
Dr Liz Field had been appointed as Year 3 Lead at the School of Medicine at Anglia Ruskin University.
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 11th April 2024 were confirmed by the Committee and agreed for publication to the website.  
MATTERS ARISING
P1
Notes Held in Storage with MISL:  Dr Raja had written to SNEE ICB and received confirmation that it was not a contractual obligation for practices to digitise patient records.
P4
Referrals: Dr Raja was awaiting legal advice; this item would be brought back to the June meeting. 
DISCUSSION TOPICS
1. MSE Athena Data Platform
1.1 The Chair welcomed Eyituoyo Edun, Stephen Gallagher and Mia Pham to speak about the MSE Athena Data Platform. 
1.2 Ms Pham began by providing some background.  Athena has been live for over a year.  It currently has around ninety users, but the aim was to increase uptake across the MSE area.  It is available to Primary, Secondary, Community and Social Care, and Essex County Council accesses the platform to gain insight into population health needs. 

1.3 Mr Edun then gave a demonstration of the platform, which some members were already familiar with.  This was followed by a Q&A session taken by Mr Gallagher, who confirmed that data is extracted from around one hundred sources. Practices are not required to upload any information,  this is taken directly from SytmOne and other systems.  The main objective is to improve outcomes by targeting interventions.  The platform is being promoted directly to practices and PCNs and the link to register, together with further information on the platform, will be shared with the LMC office for circulation. 
1.4 The Chair thanked Mr Edun, Mr Gallagher and Ms Pham for attending today.
2. Annual Election of Chair, Vice Chair, Co-Opted Members & Review of Standing Orders
2.1 The Chair and Vice Chair are two years into their three-year term of office, but these appointments are subject to annual re-election.  Dr Ahmed nominated Dr Hodgkinson and Dr Booth, seconded by Dr Casey.  No further nominations had been received.  Therefore, members unanimously agreed to accept both nominations and Dr Hodgkinson and Dr Booth were duly appointed to the roles of Chair and Vice Chair for the coming year.  
2.2 Lt Col Tredget is the only remaining co-opted member on the Committee and members supported him to continue for a further year.  
2.3 Members then considered the Standing Orders and composition of the sub-committees.  Currently membership of the LMC Board and Remuneration Sub-Committee comprises:-

LMC Board





Remuneration Committee
Dr J Hodgkinson


Dr T Aung

Dr H Casey

Dr J Booth


Dr R Ramoutar

Dr A Deshpande

Dr H Casey


Dr A Deshpande
Dr H Okoi

Dr A Omar


Dr H Okoi

Dr Asif Omar

Dr A Tiwari (Treasurer)

Dr R Srivastava
Dr A Tiwari
VACANT



Dr C Ukpaka
2.4 Several places on the Board of Directors are due for re-election, details and nomination forms will be included with the June agenda papers.

2.5 No changes were considered necessary to the Standing Orders.

3. 2024-25 GP Contract
3.1 Members received a letter dated 18th April from Dr Katie Bramall-Stainer, Chair GPC England, to ICB Chairs/CEOs.  The letter confirmed the outcome of the recent BMA referendum on the GP Contract imposition (99.2% of respondents rejected the contract changes for 2024-25) and gave notice of the risks that could ensue from any subsequent action taken by the profession. 
3.2 GPC England next meets on 16th May and further communications are expected following that meeting.  A series of GPC roadshows are also planned and details will be shared with practices as soon as they are received.

3.3 Dr Deepa raised the issue of delays in CQC approving new private providers.  Dr Booth asked for details to be shared with him outside of the meeting and he will bring to the attention of GPC.

4. SNEE Primary Care Medical Strategy 2024-29

4.1
The Committee had reviewed earlier versions of this strategy, and some LMC comments had been incorporated into this final version.

4.2
The consensus amongst members was that this was a typical strategy document that repeats the same aims and aspirations but with little detail on how these will be achieved, the necessary processes or funding.  They also felt that the underlying agenda was concerning and that resources would be better directed at operational issues. However, the inclusion of safe working principles and recognition that primary care cannot absorb secondary care workload were seen as positives.
4.3
There was also discussion around the recent announcement that SNEE ICB will be leading on a new NHSE pilot “to test new ways of working and optimise the general practice operating model across urgent and proactive care services and further deliver on the Fuller Stocktake vision”.  The office had not had sight of the joint letter from Dr Amanda Doyle and Ed Garratt
5. Chief Executive’s Report
5.1
MSE GP Provider Collaborative  

An update to GPs in the Mid and South Essex area from Dr Anna Davey and Dr Balmer was received for information and draft notes from the meetings held 4th April were also tabled.  A further meeting was held on 2nd May.  
5.2
i-REFER 
E-mail correspondence between Dr Balmer and Barry Frostick, Chief Digital and Information Officer, MSE ICB was received for information.  The issue has gained traction via both the LMC and the MSE GP Provider Collaborative.  Confirmation was awaited as to whether the system can be suspended across the MSE area.
5.3
BMA – Deed of Grant
A joint BMA/GPDF letter dated 15th April 2024 was received for information.  The letter outlined the newly negotiated funding agreement between the BMA and GPDF which supports the GP Committees of the BMA.

5.4
New to Practice Fellowship
A BMA/GPDF joint letter dated 12th April to Rt Hon Andrea Leadson MP was received for information.   The letter expressed disappointment regarding the decision by NHS England to discontinue the national New to Fellowship scheme, leaving it to ICBs to determine whether to continue the scheme at a local level. 

5.5
GMC Good Medical Practice Changes for 2024 
The updated version of “Good Medical Practice” came into force on 30th January 2024.  Members received a link to the GMC website where the key changes are outlined in detail.
5.6
Diabetic Eye Screening
Details of locations for the Diabetic Eye Screening Programme in West Essex were received for information. 
5.7
Essex Safeguarding
The April bulletin from the Essex Safeguarding Adults Board was received.  This included advice for practitioners on firearms licensing, and specifically the digital firearms marker,  which generated lengthy discussion.  Whilst GPs are not liable to judge whether someone should be granted a firearms licence, they are inextricably linked to the process by nature of holding the patient record.  Members agreed that if any concerns are noted around deteriorating mental health of a patient that holds a firearms licence, GPs should report directly to the Police, regardless of whether any immediate danger is indicated. 
May updates from the Essex Safeguarding Children Board were also received for information. 

5.8
LMC Guidance & Newsletter
The April newsletter had been shared with practices along with several new LMC guidance documents.  All can be downloaded from the LMC website:-
· April Newsletter
· Enhanced Service Specification Weight Management - Essex LMC
· Implementing the 2024/25 GP Contract - Changes to PMS and APMS contracts - Essex LMC
The April newsletter included details of the Childhood Vaccination and Immunisation of Target survey.  This is the third year that the office has conducted this exercise to ascertain the extent of financial loss that result from practices not being able to exception report for parents that do not engage with vaccination programmes for their children.  Eighty-seven responses had been received in the first four weeks of this year’s survey, with a cumulative loss of over £486,000.  On average practices were losing out on twenty-six points and circa £5,600.   The form had been shared with six other LMCs and it was hoped that the results would help support GPC in its negotiations with NHS England.  Members were encouraged to ensure that their practices have completed the survey.
6. Any Other Business

6.1 LMC UK Conference 
Dr Booth was pleased to advise that the motion from North Essex LMC around a call for a national, separately funded safeguarding DES was on the Conference agenda.
7. Date of Next Meeting
The next meeting will be held at 2:15pm on Thursday 13th June 2024 in the Goodwin Room at Boreham Village Hall, Main Road, Boreham, CM3 3JD.  
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